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Your Legacy

A century of learning the business of life 
BY SARAH PRATT

As Home Economics and Human Ecology mark 100 years, we highlight two 
women who share a passion for home, family and community 

The early 20th century was a time of burgeoning opportunity for women. In 
1918, the same year most Canadian women were granted voting rights, the 
University of Alberta established the Department of Household Economics. 

For women who went through the program, it became their entry into higher 
education and professional opportunities.

For Catherine Ellis, ’63 BSc(HomeEc), it was the science of nutrition that led to 
university. 

“I was always fascinated by how food became us,” says Ellis. “How, if you eat 
various things, they turn into skin and bone and such.”

After majoring in food and nutrition and completing her dietetic internship, Ellis 
worked as a district home economist and a public health nutritionist before 
becoming a grain farmer in Olds, Alta., with her husband, Graham. 

In the 30-odd years since, Ellis has seen many changes in farming: no-till 
systems, GPS, cellphones. When she thought about how to help prepare 
tomorrow’s farmers, she decided to arrange a gift of life insurance to the U of A. 

For women like the ones in 
this nutrition lab in 1923, home 
economics was a gateway to 
university and careers.
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Gift of Registered 
Retirement Funds 

You work hard to prepare for your 
retirement and many of you have 
built up significant savings through 
registered saving instruments. While 
saving for your retirement has become 
an essential part of a complete financial 
plan, your strategy ought to consider 
how and when to transfer these RRSP/
RRIF accumulations once it is no longer 
feasible to keep them. The concept of 
transferring registered savings to the 
University of Alberta as a gift becomes 
a viable strategy once you consider the 
significant benefits:

•	Simple to arrange through naming 
the University of Alberta as a 
beneficiary or alternate beneficiary 
on a change of beneficiary form from 
your financial institution. 

•	Tax credits for donor’s estate can 
effectively eliminate the taxes due on 
the disposition of the RRSP/RRIF on 
the final tax return and potentially on 
the previous return.

•	Gift is not subject to probate.

•	You can designate the area you would 
like to support.

•	You will become a member of the 
Quaecumque Vera Honour Society, 
our special donor recognition society.

—
Quaecumque Vera Honour  
Society Luncheon 

Calgary - May 8, 2018
Edmonton - May 9, 2018
Victoria – Sept. 18, 2018
Vancouver – Sept. 19, 2018

Invitations will be sent to QVHS 
members approximately six weeks 
before the event in your area.

“The future is with education, 
especially with the technological 
changes happening in the field,” she 
says. 

Her future gift to the Department of 
Agricultural, Food & Nutritional 
Science will be used wherever the 

department sees the greatest need.

“I feel like they can make that decision 
for me,” she says. 

It is the instructors that Ellis recalls 
most fondly, especially professor 
emeritus Ruth Renner, ’48 Bsc(Ag), 
’50 MSc.

“My mother babysat her,” recalls Ellis. 
“I really admired her, she was a 
wonderful instructor … they were all 
very good instructors and I received 
an excellent education.”

Dorothy Gardner, ’61 BSc(HomeEc), 
also felt the U of A played an 
important role in shaping her life, and 

“The future is with 
education, especially 
with the technological 
changes happening.”
 

— Catherine Ellis

Curiosity about nutrition brought Catherine Ellis to the U of A, and her years as a farmer fed 
her love of food.
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she chose to help students continue 
their education.

The oldest of four children raised on a 
farm north of Lloydminster, Sask., 
Gardner recalls the day her father 
brought home a Singer Featherweight 
sewing machine — it didn’t take long 
for Gardner to figure out how to use it. 

Her years as a 4H member and high 
school home economics classes led 
Gardner down a natural path into the 
U of A’s Household Economics 
program. 

And the lessons she learned there 
have lasted a lifetime — both 
professionally and personally. She 
taught home economics for more 

than 30 years, is an acrylic and 
watercolour artist, a baker whose 
pastries and pies are beloved, and a 
seamstress of intricately embellished 
garments. 

While reviewing her will a few years 
ago, Gardner decided she wanted to 
give back to the place that gave her so 
much.

As a university student, she was 
turned down for scholarships 
because she didn’t qualify on financial 
grounds, so she decided to create the 
Dorothy (Cowan) Gardner Bursary in 
Human Ecology to help students 
struggling with costs. 

“I hope this bursary means students 
can have an education they might not 
otherwise get,” says Gardner, who 
hopes to reconnect with her alma 
mater during the September 2018 
Alumni Weekend. 

“Home economics and the University 
of Alberta gave me a great 
background for my career as a home 
economics teacher.”

Both Gardner and Ellis say their 
education played an important role in 
shaping their lives, and their decision 
to give back to the university will help 
ensure other students can continue 
their own journeys.

A few facts about Home Ec

•	 The Department of 
Household Economics was 
established in 1918 under the 
Faculty of Arts and Science. 

•	 In 1945, the school first 
offered a master’s degree 
in Household Economics 
Education. In 1960, 
postgraduate programs in 
nutrition were established. 

•	 Throughout its history, the 
department has responded 
to the concerns and interests 
of the day. In 1918, household 
science was highly regarded. 
During the 1920s, nutrition 
was of great importance. 
During the Depression, food 
preservation became crucial, 
while after the Second 
World War, materialism 
swept households. From the 
1970s to today, science and 
research are once again at 
the forefront. 

•	 Today, the Department of 
Human Ecology & Home 
Economics offers two 
undergraduate fields: 
Clothing, Textiles & Material 
Culture and Family Science. 
It also offers the only PhD 
degree program in human 
ecology in Canada. 

After more than 30 years as a home economics teacher, Dorothy Gardner still enjoys painting, 
baking and sewing. 

“I hope this 
bursary means 
students can 
have an 
education they 
might not 
otherwise get.”

— Dorothy Gardner
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WE WOULD LIKE TO HEAR FROM YOU
The Quaecumque Vera Honour Society recognizes donors who have notified the 
University of Alberta of a gift in their estate plans. If you have already provided for 
such a legacy gift, we would like to welcome you into this special group and learn 
about your future plans. 

To notify the university, or to learn more about making a legacy gift, please 
complete and forward by mail, fax or email.

All contacts are treated with the strictest confidence and entail no obligation.

  I have already made a legacy gift to the University of Alberta (bequest, 
     insurance, an RRSP/RRIF or other) and have not yet told you about it.

  Yes, I would like more information about making a legacy gift to the University 
     of Alberta.

  Yes, please send me my complimentary copy of the University of Alberta’s  
     estate planning organizer.

  Yes, I would like more information about making a gift to the University of  
     Alberta while receiving a life income.

Please provide the following information:

Name:

Address:

Tel:			   Email: 

If you prefer to speak with someone directly about the various options, please 
contact Derek Michael, Director, Planned Giving:

Tel: 780-492-4310 
Toll-free 1-888-799-9899 
Fax: 780-492-1862 
Email: derek.michael@ualberta.ca 

The information presented in this newsletter is of a general nature and is not intended to substitute for professional financial 
or legal advice. Please consult your own financial or legal advisors before finalizing a legacy gift to the University of Alberta .

Office of Advancement  |  Planned Giving
3-501 Enterprise Square, 10230 Jasper Ave.
Edmonton, Alberta, Canada  T5J 4P6
uab.ca/estates

Derek Michael, Julian Solberg and 
Kathy Fitzgerald

We hope you enjoyed reading  
the Spring 2018 edition of Your 
Legacy, the University of Alberta’s 
semi-annual planned giving 
newsletter. We would love to hear 
your thoughts and comments on 
this newsletter. 

Please feel free to contact us  
if we can be of any assistance  
in fulfilling your personal  
legacy goals.


